
 

 

               STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT:  

A regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council was held on Thursday, August 17, 2017 at 

7:00pm at City Hall wi th the following in attendance: 

Mayor      David McCauley  Present 
Recorder     Susan Aloi   Present 
Council Member    Mary Albaugh   Present 
Council Member    Pam Cuppari   Present 
Council Member    CJ Rylands   Present 
Council Member    Robbie Skinner  Absent 
Council Member    David Thomas   Present 
Director of Finance/Administration   Amberle Jenkins  Present 
Director of Public Works   Jerry Arnold   Absent 
Police Chief     Matt Gregory   Present 
City Attorney     4ÏÍ /ȭ.ÅÉÌÌ   Present 
Record Delta Newspaper   Katie Kuba   Present 
Channel 3        
 
Also in attendance:  Stephen Smoot, Dr. Timothy Reese, Tammy Reger, April Keating, and Jackie 
Zuliani. 
 
Agenda Posted 08.14.17  
 
City Council of Buckhannon ɀ 7:00 pm in Council Chambers 
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, August 17, 2017 

A.       Call to Order 
 A.1    Moment of Silence  
 A.2   Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 A.3    Mayor’s Greetings 

B.       Recognized Guests 
 B.1 Rob Zuliani-Ambassador Proclamation 
 B.2  Matt Kerner, Opportunity House-Hope And Help Assembly (HAHA)- Saturday, September 9th  
 B.3  April Keating -Water Celebration-Request Funding 
                  B.4 Peter Brown-Suddenlink/Altice 
C.      Department and Board Reports 
 C.1 Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold 
 C.2 Finance Director- Amberle Jenkins 

C.3 City Attorney- Tom O’Neill 
                  C.4 Police Chief- Matthew Gregory 
D.     Correspondence & Information         
                 D.1            Mayor’s Welcome Letter to WVWC Students 

         D.2           Buckhannon Truck Fest 09-15 & 09-16 
         D.3           Letter from West Virginians for Energy Freedom 
         D.4           Press Release from Secretary of State-Upshur County Sees Highest New Business Growth in July 
         D.5            Suddenlink (Altice) Letter re: Video service pricing & packages 
         D.6            WVDOH Corridor H Drainage Improvement Project 
         D.7 Thank you Letter to Rob Zuliani 
         D.8 Police Civil Service Commission Eligibility List 

E.     Consent Agenda 
   E.1       Approval of Minutes-Regular meeting 08-08-17 

                 E.2      Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 
                 E.3        Approval of Payment of the Bills 
                 E.4 Zoning Form to WVABCA-The Social, LLC 
F.      Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 

       F.1 Discussion-Vandalism-NBRP & Jawbone Park  
       F.2 BPD Request to Approve Participation in CALEA Accreditation 
       F.3 Ordinance 419 Sewer Rate Increase- 1st  Reading 
       F.4 Ordinance 420 Amending Animal Care & Control to Provide Off-Leash Area in City Dog Park- 
                            1st  Reading 

               F.5 Utility Bill Donations for: (1) SYC; (2) Colonial Theatre; and/or (3) Dog Park 
G.      Comments and Announcements 

      G.1       Mary Albaugh 
               G.2       Pamela Cuppari 
               G.3       C J Rylands  
               G.4      Robbie Skinner 
               G.5 David Thomas 
               G.6              Susan Aloi 
H.      Mayor’s Comments and Announcements 

     H.1           Vandalism Article: http://www.lapdonline.org/crime_prevention/content_basic_view/1382 

I.       Adjournment                                 
                       POSTED 08-14-17 

http://www.lapdonline.org/crime_prevention/content_basic_view/1382


 

 

Call to Order  
¶ Moment of silent reflection, followed by Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States 

of America. 
¶ -ÁÙÏÒȭÓ 'ÒÅÅÔÉÎÇÓ ɀ 
 

      CITY OF BUCKHANNON ς a!¸hwΩ{ ht9bLbD {¢!¢9a9b¢ς August 17, 2017 

 We are extremely fortunate to live in a close-knit, inviting, tolerant, & inclusive community.  In wake of 

the horrible events occurring in Charlottesville, Virginia, last weekend, we here in our Buckhannon-Upshur 

community need to be united & vigilant in our rejection of hate & those who would seek to exploit it here.  

Charlottesville is only 174 miles from Buckhannon. It takes but three and a half hours to get to there from here.  By 

almost all accounts, Charlottesville also had been seen as an inviting, tolerant, & inclusive community, the home to 

one of our nationôs preeminent institutions of higher education- the University of Virginia.  What happened in 

Charlottesville, could happen anywhere.   

 I learned earlier this week, that West Virginia Wesleyan College representatives fielded phone calls of 

concern from families of new, incoming students about the climate here in Buckhannon- insofar as how welcomed 

their students of color would be here.  As a community, we must send a universal message that we will not tolerate 

any hateful overtures, & that everyone is welcome here.  Our City is collaborating with West Virginia Wesleyan 

College & businesses throughout our community- to send our message loudly & clearly that everyone, no matter 

their race, ethnicity, religion, gender, or orientation- need not be fearful here- that they may confidently frequent our 

public places, stores, restaurants, schools, & governmental offices knowing that they are welcomed, valued & 

important to our community.   

Our community encourages everyone to display this simple sign- bearing a simple message-  

 

     WE ARE ALL IN IT TOGETHER! 

ϧ ōȅ ά²9έ ΦΦΦ ²9 ƳŜŀƴ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜΦ  

Everyone is a valued someone here.   

You are WE-lcome here! 

Our community, our citizenry, our local government, our activities, our businesses, our schools, & special events 

are all-inclusive. 

It dƻŜǎƴΩǘ ƳŀǘǘŜǊ ǿƘŀǘ ȅƻǳǊ ǊŀŎŜΣ ǊŜƭƛƎƛƻƴΣ ƎŜƴŘŜǊΣ ƻǊƛŜƴǘŀǘƛƻƴΣ ƻǊ Řƛǎŀōƛƭƛǘȅ ƛǎ- as YOU are part of US!  

Buckhannon is glad YOU are here! 

 We... are Buckhannon-Upshur-Wesleyan strong.  As we engage in our moment of silent reflection this 

evening- I ask that we particularly keep close to our hearts the victims of Charlottesville, Virginia.  I also ask that we 

be mindful of the passing of Shirley Arnold, mother of our own, Jerry & Kelly Arnold; and also we recognize the 

passing of Dennis Cortesôs father this week.  Please keep all of our friends in need in our best thoughts & prayers-   

 

 
Recognized Guests: 
¶ Stephen Smoot, Eastern Panhandle Director for Alex Mooney  (US House of 

Representatives)  ɀ Introduction and updates 
¶ Rob Zuliani  - Ambassador Proclamation  ɀ  

 
MAYORôS PROCLAMATION

 
 Whereas, ROB ZULIANI is a proud Buckhannon-Upshur community resident who many years ago came to 
Buckhannon to attend West Virginia Wesleyan College & in 1995 founded & continues to be the owner of Zulôs 
Frozen Lemonade products first created in April of 1995; and,  
 
 Whereas, Zulôs is a consumer favorite at many venues throughout our State of West Virginia, including at 
West Virginia Universityôs Mountaineer Field & Coliseum in Morgantown, Marshall Universityôs Joan C. Edwards 
Stadium & the Cam Henderson Center in Huntington, the West Virginia State Fair, the West Virginia Power Park in 
Charleston, the Meadowbrook Mall in Bridgeport, & Samôs Pizza in Buckhannon; and,  
 
 Whereas, MR. ZULIANI has been extremely community minded in our Buckhannon-Upshur community as 
evidenced by his many years of donating his popular products to the events of many service organizations throughout 
the year; and, 
 
 Whereas, MR. ZULIANIôs iconic products are known throughout West Virginia as originating in 
Buckhannon, thus bringing our city much positive acclaim & notoriety; and,  
 
 Whereas, ROB ZULIANIôS selfless & outstanding service & contributions to our community are indicative of 
our citizen and business ownership in & respect for community activities, & represent the very finest example of our 
high quality of life enjoyed by our residents here; and,  



 

 

 
 Whereas, our City is very proud of one of its most accomplished citizens who steadfastly epitomizes positive 
thinking, dedication, & accomplishment while serving as an exceptional role model for everyone throughout our B-U 
community, & now desires to recognize ROB ZULIANI for his outstanding contributions to our community by 
bestowing upon him our Cityôs Ambassadorôs award. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, I, DAVID W. McCAULEY, MAYOR OF THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON, pursuant to 
the power & authority duly vested in me, do hereby proclaim Thursday, August 17, 2017 to be ñROB ZULIANI & 
ZULôS DAYò throughout our City of Buckhannon.  To further memorialize MR. ZULIANIôs devotion to and affinity for 
his Buckhannon community, I further now hereby bestow upon him, the Buckhannon Ambassador Award, thus being 
but our Cityôs 16th recipient & honoree of this most prestigious honor & award.  Appropriately, I direct the installation 
of a permanent placard upon the ñAmbassadorôs Benchò on East Main Street in front of our Cityôs Stockert Youth 
Center to permanently honor MR. ZULIANI, the bench bearing the inscription & legend- 
 

- - ñTHE AMBASSADORSô BENCH - HONORING THOSE WHO SELFLESSLY DEDICATED THEIR LIVES TO 
THE SERVICE, PROMOTION, & ADVANCEMENT OF BUCKHANNONò - - 

 
 I further urge all of our residents to greet & recognize our Cityôs most honored citizen, ROB ZULIANI, along 
with his family, friends, & all members of our City government family during his most special day.   

Given under my hand & the official seal of  
The City of Buckhannon, this 17th day of August, 2017 

 
David W. McCauley, Mayor 

 

¶ April Keating – Water Celebration Request  ɀ Update on the Water Celebration, scheduled 
for August 24 at 5:30pm at the River Walk.    

 

 
 

Department and Board Reports  
¶ Finance Director, Amberle Jenkins  
¶ City Attorney, Tom O’Neill – Will read two ordinances, under Strategic Issues, below. 
¶ Police Chief, Matthew Gregory - 



 

 

 
 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 
Correspondence & Informatio n 

1. Mayor’s Welcome Letter to WVWC Students 

 
August 18, 2017 

Dear WVWC Students: 
 
 On behalf of the City of Buckhannon and our excellent employees, I bring you warmest greetings from City 
Hall.  To those of you returning to your Home Among the Hills, we are very happy to welcome you back.  To our 
newest students comprising the Class of 2021, we are most pleased to welcome you and your families to our 
community of Buckhannon aka ñBucktownò aka ñSunnybuck.ò 
 
 As the dad to five kids, four of whom graduated as Bobcats, I assure you that youôve chosen well in deciding 
upon West Virginia Wesleyan College for your higher educational pursuits.  Beginning my 35th year of instructing 
courses at WVWC, perhaps Iôll come to know some of you in the classroom.  Our entire City Council either has 
worked at WVWC or are alums or parents of alums.  We all love our ole place, and I sincerely believe that there isnôt 
a prettier campus anywhere in our region. 
 
 There are so many fun things to do in our beautiful downtown.  From sampling the many culinary wonders in 
our many fine restaurants and cafes to Festival Fridays in Jawbone Park through the end of September to checking 
out the many cool arts and flora to hitting our terrific River Trail- there truly is something for everyone.  All self-
respecting Wesleyan students pose with our Lurch statue on Main Street as our favorite former WVWC student 
changes his attire for each holiday or City promotion.  In October, weôre hopeful of opening the Cityôs Colonial 
Theatre next to the Dairy Queen with Buckhannon Community Theatreôs rendition of The Rocky Horror Picture Show.     
 
 You are invited to attend our Cityôs FallFest celebration downtown on September 27-30.  Who doesnôt love a 
cool carnival and music playing in our Main Street?  Trust me when I say that Buckhannon knows how to throw a 
party!  Weôre always looking for college student volunteers and work studies at our Stockert Youth Center to help with 
our many recreational and after-school programs catering primarily to kids aged five to twelve.  Please get involved in 
our community.  Youôll never regret getting engaged and attached to our town.  Enjoy the most excellent 2017-18 
school year at good ole Wesley World.  Feel free to pop in for a visit at City Hall at 70 East Main Street anytime! 
 
.       Very truly yours, 
                                                                                 David W. McCauley, Mayor 

 
2. Flyer for Buckhannon Truck Fest 09/15 -09/16  

 



 

 

3. Letter from West Virginians for Energy Freedom  ɀ Request from WV for Energy 
Freedom to be included on the agenda for September 7 Council meeting. 

 

 
4. Press Release from WV Secretary of State – Upshur County Sees Highest New Business 

Growth in July 

 



 

 

5. Suddenlink (Altice) Letter RE: Video service pricing and packages 

 
 

6. WVDOH Corridor H drainage improvement project  
 

 
 



 

 

7. Thank -you letter to Rob Zu liani  
 

August 14, 2017 
 
Mr. Robert Zuliani 
89 Smithfield Street 
Buckhannon, WV 26201 
 
Dear Rob: 
 
 On behalf of all of our City employees and the entire City Council, thank you for your kind 
contribution of the five pails of Zulôs lemonades for our City employee picnic.  I knew theyôd prove to be a 
big hit for our crowd, and they most certainly were.  Our fun at Jawbone Park last Thursday was quite the 
hit in no small part thanks to your always cool products being featured. 
 
 Iôve been wanting to recognize your most excellent ambassadorship of Buckhannon for some 
time now, and if youôre available, Iôd very much like to recognize you for all you do for our community at 
one of our upcoming City Council meetings.  The next meeting is Thursday, August 17, and the one after 
that is Thursday, September 7.  Please let me know when youôd have a few minutes to pop in at City Hall 
during one of our meetings. 
 
 All of us in Buckhannon appreciate your excellent representation of our town as you sell your 
products all over West Virginia, while always graciously supporting our communityôs many causes.  
Everyone values your support as one of Buckhannonôs finest citizens!  Contact me at City Hall at (304) 
472-1651 or at my home at (304) 472-3028 to confirm your availability.  
       
      Very truly yours, 
 
      David W. McCauley, Mayor 
 
cc:  Members of Buckhannon City Council 
       Jerry Arnold, City Public Works Director 
       Amby Jenkins, City Director of Finance & Administration  
 
 

8. Police Civil Service Commission Eligibility List  July-August 2017  
 

07/11/2017 07/24/2017 08/07/2017  

NAME APPLICATION Phy Testing  WRITTEN  COUNCIL INTERVIEW

ACCEPT/DENIED PAT NEED 70%

1 BESEDICH, BREGAN MICHAEL FAILED

2 BRUNN, DANIEL LEE A PASS 46% FAIL

3 CLUTTER, MORGAN ADAIR A FAILED

4 DEPOLO, MICHAEL EDWARD A NO SHOW

5 ELAM, JAMES CAMERON A NO SHOW

6 GEORGE, DUSTY CAYLAN A NO SHOW

7 GORE, CAMERON THOMAS A PASS 79% PASS

8 JAMISON II, JAMES EDWARD A PASS 48% FAIL

9 JENKINS, SHANE MICHAEL A FAILED

10 JOSCSAK, JOSEPH JOHN A NO SHOW

11 MCDANIELS, HUNTER ALLEN A FAILED

12 MCCLURE, PHILIP ZACHARY A PASS NO SHOW

13 PHILLIPS, TREVOR DONALD A NO SHOW

14 SCHOONOVER, JACOB ALLEN A PASS NO SHOW

15 SPARKS, JONATHON TYLER A NO SHOW

16 STUTLER, JAMES EDWARD DENIED XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX

17 THORNE, JUSTIN LORING A PASS 69% FAIL

18 SUMMERFIELD, RYAN ANTHONY A PASS 62% FAIL

19 WARD, ZAKARY M A NO SHOW

20 WORKMAN, CAMERON BRYCE A PASS 65% FAIL

AFTER REVIEW OF APPLICATION:

 Send certified letter to candidate-denied or 

proceed to the agility testing & then written

LIST OF ELIGIBLES IS VALID ACCORDING

TO CIVIL SERVICE REQUIREMENTS &

WILL EXPIRES  (3YRS) 08-07-2020

WV CODE 8-14-15 (PASS OVER 3 TIMES)

PREVIOUS ELIGIBILTY LIST

LIST TO EXPIRED on 02/24/19 COUNCIL INTERVIEW

MCCAULEY, ANGEL 03-11-16 & 05-30-17

WHITESIDE, MATTHEW 03-11-16 & 06-13-17  
 



 

 

Consent Agenda – Motion Albaugh / Cuppari  to approve the following items on the Consent 

Agenda; motion passed unanimously.  

¶ Approval of Minutes – Regular meeting of 08/08/17  
¶ Approval of Building and Wiring Permits   
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73914

Eugene Suder

181 Randolph St Self Siding on Storage Building $1,000.00 $11.00

73915

Christpher Scott

142 Barbour St Self

Re-Roof Shingle over 

Shingle $3,000.00 $33.00

73916

Melissa O'Keefe

9 Franklin St Self

Replace Porch Floor 

Boards $350.00 $10.00

73917

Phil McGhee

10 Kepner St Leigh Enterprises Re-Roof Metal over Rolled $750.00 $10.00

73918

CVS

74 W Main St Brines Refrigeration

Replace Roof Top HVAC 

Unit $10,590.00 $90.02

73919

Edwina Howard Jack

183 Pocahontas St Mr Cool It

Drywall & Electrical 

Upgrade $10,000.00 B2 $100.00 $110.00

73920

Shentel-Sprint

41 E Main St Floyd Sign

Signage Double-Faced, 

Lighted on Existing Pole $5,861.60 A $100.00 $53.97 X

73921

Robyn Simons

16 Park St Self

Re-Roof Shingle over 

Shingle $2,500.00 $27.50

73922

Duane Thunstrom

133 S Florida St

Appalachian 

Roofing

Re-Roof Metal over 

Shingle $10,000.00 $110.00

$44,051.60 $200.00 $455.49  
 

¶ Approval of Payment of the Bills  

 
 
 

 



 

 

 

 

 
 
 



 

 

¶ Zoning Form to WVABCA – The Social, LLC 

 

 
 
 



 

 

Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote  

1. Discussion – Vandalism – NBRP and Jawbone Park ɀ The Mayor explained that he had 

noticed some vandalism at Jawbone Park when attending the City employee picnic. He 

posted about this on Facebook, which led to some information; coupled with CCTV from the 

park, two vandals were identified.  The vandalism at North Buckhannon Riverfront  Park 

was worse than what was done at Jawbone, but the vandals have not yet been identified.  

Council member David Thomas suggested that appropriate parties should meet and develop 

a plan to put some strategies in place to prevent further vandalism. The Mayor will initiate 

ÄÉÓÃÕÓÓÉÏÎ ÁÂÏÕÔ Á ÐÌÁÎ ÏÒ ÒÅÃÏÍÍÅÎÄÁÔÉÏÎÓ ÁÔ ÎÅØÔ ×ÅÅËȭÓ ÍÅÅÔÉÎÇ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ #ÏÎÓÏÌÉÄÁÔÅÄ 

Public Works board. 

 
Press Release Regarding Weekend Vandalism at North Buckhannon Park & Offer of Reward 

August 2, 2017, Buckhannon City Hall (304) 472-1651 

 

 During this past weekend, vandals damaged playground equipment, the pavilion, & other elements of our 

community’s North Buckhannon Park.  These senseless acts occurred sometime between Saturday evening, July 

29, and Monday morning, July 31.  Areas where our small children play were spray-painted with the most vulgar of 

obscenities.  An entire City work crew was required to spend the ensuing day to clean up the park and effect 

repairs.  The City will now be required to install surveillance cameras in the park in effort to prevent the repetition 

of these heinous acts. 

 Mayor David McCauley is personally offering a $500 reward for information leading to the identification, 

arrest, and conviction of the persons responsible for these criminal acts.  The Buckhannon Police Department is 

actively investigating this matter.  If you have any information about these acts of vandalism, please contact City 

Hall at (304) 472-1651 immediately.  Teresa Summers will put you in contact with the appropriate City personnel. 

 Our community will not tolerate anyone who engages in criminal acts and defaces public property, 

especially areas where our children play and families assemble.    

 

2. BPD Request to approve participation in CALEA accreditation  ɀ Members of the 

Buckhannon Police Dept. unanimously agreed that they want to pursue CALEA 

accreditation for the BPD.    Motion Cuppari/Rylands to approve the request of BPD to 

pursue professional accreditation through CALEA; motion passed unanimously.   A 

committee will be put together to guide the accreditation process and develop a budget. 

 

 



 

 

 
 

3.  Ordinance No. 419 – Sewer Rate Increase ɀ First Reading not yet ready for review: City 

!ÔÔÏÒÎÅÙȟ 4ÏÍ /ȭ.ÅÉÌÌȟ ÁÓËÅÄ ÔÏ ÄÅÆÅÒ ÄÉÓÃÕÓÓÉÏÎ ÕÎÔÉÌ ÔÈÅ ÎÅØÔ #ÏÕÎÃÉÌ ÍÅÅÔÉÎÇ.  Motion 

Thomas/Albaugh to table first reading until September 7, 2017 Council meeting; 

motion passed unanimously.  

 

4. Ordinance No. 420 Amending Animal  Care & Control to Provide Off -Leash Area in Dog 

Park – &ÉÒÓÔ 2ÅÁÄÉÎÇȡ #ÉÔÙ !ÔÔÏÒÎÅÙȟ 4ÏÍ /ȭ.ÅÉÌÌȢ    Moti on Thomas/Rylands to approve 

the ordinance on first reading; motion passed  unanimously . 

 
ORDINANCE NO. 420 OF THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON, AMENDING ORDINANCE NOS. 300 AND 

397, KNOWN, CITED AND REFERRED TO AS ñTHE BUCKHANNON ANIMAL CARE AND CONTROL 

ORDINANCEò  

WHEREAS, pursuant to Chapter 8, Article 12, Section 5 (26) of the West Virginia Code, as 

amended, municipalities are granted plenary power and authority to regulate or prohibit the keeping of 

animals or fowls and to provide for impounding, sale or destruction of animals or fowls kept contrary to 

law or found running at large within the corporate limits; and, 

 

      WHEREAS, the Council of the City of Buckhannon, through Ordinance Nos. 300 and 397 has 

adopted comprehensive regulations respecting animals kept, maintained or otherwise brought or coming 

into the corporate limits; and, 

 WHEREAS, the City has established the ñCity of Buckhannon Dog Parkò, which necessitates 

amendment of the Animal Care and Control Ordinance to provide a legal space where dogs may be off-

leash. 

      NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED AND ENACTED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 

BUCKHANNON, AS FOLLOWS: 

 A dog shall not be considered ñrunning at largeò if it is not under the ñdirect controlò of its owner or 

handler, under the meaning of those terms as defined in Ordinance No. 397, if that dog is within the 

fenced enclosure located and situate in a facility designated as a City of Buckhannon Dog Park, as said 

Park or Parks is or are designated from time-to-time by the City. 

This Ordinance shall be deemed effective thirty (30) days following the second (2nd) reading, 

passage and adoption by the Council of the City of Buckhannon, i.e., October 7, 2017. 

 

 FIRST READING:   August 17, 2017 

 SECOND READING, PASSAGE AND ADOPTION:                September 7, 2017 

_____________________________ 

David W. McCauley, Mayor 

 

CERTIFICATE OF ENACTMENT 

 I, Susan Aloi, City Recorder, do hereby certify that the foregoing Ordinance No. 420 was lawfully 

ordained and enacted by the Council of the City of Buckhannon at a regular session of the said Council 

assembled on September 7, 2017. 

_____________________________ 

Susan Aloi, City Recorder 

 

5. Utility Bill Donations for (1) SYC, (2) Colonial Theatre, and (3) Dog Park .  The Mayor 

explained that the form used for citizens to make donations to Stockert Youth Center on 

utility bills will be amended to also include Colonial Theatre and the Dog Park, in addition to 

SYC. The Mayor announced that he would contribute $5 for each of these three areas 

through his utility bill  every month.   



 

 

 

 Council Members’ Comments & Announcements: 

¶ Mary Albaugh -  Statement about memorial for David Taylor II, and the Self-Management 
Workshop by Dr. Joe Reed and Mariani Didyk. Mary also announced the air show at Yeager 
Airport  in Charleston on September 30 and October 1. 

 
 
¶ Pam Cuppari – Shared praise and appreciation from Mary Shoulders regarding the 

professionalism of the BPD in handling her issue at Manor Apts. 

¶ CJ Rylands –  Wants to encourage the facts about the sewer increase to be widely shared so 
that the public will understand and be more supportive. Mr. Rylands suggested developing a 
list of talking points to proactively explain the issues and the need for sewer rate increase.  
He looks forward to the hire of the new communication position. 

¶ Robbie Skinner  -  Absent 
¶ Dave Thomas ɀ  Applauds the group working on developing the recreation complex, but 

wants them to consider the ongoing costs. He believes that both City and County residents 
will use the facilities, and he believes this should be funded by a bond that is endorsed by 
the public. 

¶ Susan Aloi – Looking forward to the start of the new semester at Wesleyan and welcoming 
the college students to Buckhannon. 

 
Mayor’s  Comments & Announcements: 
¶ Dedication of the new dog park on Sept. 1 at 5pm .   
   - Executed Lease Agreement Letter between COB & WVWC 

 
August 8, 2017 

 
Dr. Joel Thierstein, President 
West Virginia Wesleyan College 
59 College Avenue 
Buckhannon, WV  26201 
  
Dear Dr. Thierstein: 
 
 I am writing to memorialize our recent conversation concerning the Cityôs continuing establishment of our 
community dog park located just off of the Buckhannon River Walk Trail on real estate currently titled either with the 
City or the College.  While I know you have inspected the site previously, the parcel of land that has been the focus of 
City work the past few months is situated to the immediate west of and contiguous to the Cityôs parking lot that is 
located on the north side of Buckhannonôs boat ramp.  More than 125 dump truck loads of earth and fill material have 
been removed from the site by the City, resulting in the returning of this near river front property to a level grade that 
already has been a wonderful enhancement to our river trail.  The purpose of this letter agreement is to expand upon 
the original letter agreement executed on behalf of Wesleyan by then acting president, Dr. Boyd Creasman dated 
February 20, 2017, an executed copy of which is attached for your reference. 
 



 

 

 First there are a couple of dates that are fast approaching that I cleared previously with you that I want to 
remind you about concerning our dog park.  The ñground breakingò- even though work has been ongoing at the site 
for several weeks now, will occur tomorrow, thatôs Wednesday, August 9, at 5:30 p.m. at the dog park site.  The 
formal dedication of the dog park will occur on Friday afternoon, September 1, at 5:00 p.m.  Naturally, everyone 
associated with our project hopes that you will be able to participate in these ceremonial events.  This project would 
not have been possible without the Collegeôs partnering with our citizens and the City. 
 
 Second, the City in addition to developing the dog park- will be creating many new parking spaces around 
the perimeter of the park on City rights of way.  The 50 or so new spaces will enhance the river trail not just for dog 
park users, but also for College athletic events in that area, i.e., soccer, softball, baseball, etc.  Landscape buffers are 
being developed by City horticulturist, Rob Barbor, and soon will be installed by our City Streets and Parks crews.  
Lowes of Buckhannon is partnering with the City to acquire affordable fencing.  All costs associated with these 
improvements are being borne by the City in cooperation with the fund raising efforts of the very exuberant Dog Park 
committee members.  Iôd be remiss if I failed to observe that the majority of the initial $15,000 investment at the dog 
park is forthcoming from the many fundraisers conducted by this excellent committee.  There will be some lighting, 
signage, benches, park props, etc., installed as part of this project.  The College shall not be responsible for any 
expense incurrence whatsoever with this project.  
 
 Third, and similar to the arrangements enjoyed by our City with the College at the Learning Trail to the rear 
of the West Virginia Split Rail operations, and also at the community garden on Baxter Street, this cooperative project 
will be deemed to be on a self-renewing year by year basis.  Since weôre dedicating the park on September 1, it 
makes sense to establish an annual September 1 date as our effective lease date.  There may well be opportunity 
between the College and our City to consider a real estate swap at some point that may include the dog park site, but 
that will be a separate discussion for the future.  If at any time in the future the College determines to not renew the 
year to year lease arrangement for One Dollar ($1.00) per year, the College will notify the City in writing by June 1 
prior to the September 1 annual, automatic renewal of any non-renewal of our lease arrangement. 
 
 Fourth, a water line will be provided by the City to the site to service drinking fountains, etc.  The College 
agrees to execute a standard right of way to permit City water being brought to our dog park and that portion of the 
river trail.       
 
 Fifth, the City shall at all times be exclusively liable for any and all liability claims and issues arising from use 
of the dog park and expressly agrees to save and hold harmless the College from any possible claims arising from 
use of the park, including attorneys fees for investigation, responding to, or defending any such claims. The City has 
worked closely with its insurance carrier to establish rules and regulations for the dog parkôs use, and the Cityôs 
carrier is aware of the nature of this partnered project with the College, and will add the College as an additional 
named insured and will annuallly provide a copy of the insurance declarations page to the College. 
 
 Thank you, Dr. Thierstein, for helping our community realize what we all know will be a wonderful new 
addition for our residents- human and canine alike!  If I have accurately highlighted the terms of our use agreement 
so that we may move forward with completion of our dog park project plans, please execute your signature on the 
space provided below on each of the duplicate originals of this letter, returning one to me and retaining one for the 
Collegeôs file.  If you have any questions or comments whatsoever, please contact me at City Hall at (304) 472-1651.  
The City appreciates our Collegeôs continuing participation in our excellent partnership of projects!    
 
.       Very truly yours, 

 
      David W. McCauley, Mayor 
 
enclosure ï February 20, 2017 letter agreement 
 
cc:  Members of City Council  
       Amby Jenkins, Cityôs Director of Finance & Administration 
       Jerry Arnold, Cityôs Director of Public Works 
       Brad Hawkins, City Streets & Parks Superintendent 
       Members of the Consolidated Public Works Board 
       Members of City Dog Park Committee 
       Thomas OôNeil, City Attorney 
       James Powell, Loudin Insurance 
       Vaughn Hartley, WVWC Physical Plant Director 
 

 
February 20, 2017 

 
Dr. Boyd Creasman 
Interim President 
West Virginia Wesleyan College 
59 College Avenue 
Buckhannon, WV  26201 
  
Dear Dr. Creasman: 
 
 I am writing to memorialize our recent conversation concerning the opportunity for the City to establish a dog 
park just off of the Buckhannon River Walk Trail on real estate currently titled with the College.  The parcel of land 
that has been the focus of this discussion is situated to the immediate west of and contiguous to the Cityôs parking lot 
that is located on the north side of Buckhannonôs boat ramp. 
 
 While there are several additional measures that will need to be undertaken as we continue to explore this 
excellent project in partnership between our City and College, you have graciously committed on our Collegeôs behalf 



 

 

to its realization.  Whatever manner we determine is best to cooperatively proceed, i.e., conveyance or lease of the 
land, it is expressly understood that all project expenses shall be borne by the City, and the College shall incur no 
liability for any use of the new dog park.  Additionally, the City shall exclusively be responsible for leveling and 
removal of all earthen materials currently stored at the site. 
 
 Thank you, Dr. Creasman, for helping our community realize what I know will be a wonderful new addition 
for our residents- human and canine alike!  If I have accurately highlighted the terms of our preliminary agreement so 
that we may move forward with our dog park project plans, please execute your signature on the space provided 
below on each of the duplicate originals of this letter, returning one to me and retaining one for the Collegeôs file.  If 
you have any questions or comments whatsoever, please contact me at City Hall at (304) 472-1651.  The City 
appreciates our Collegeôs participation in this next facet of our partnering.    
 
.       Very truly yours, 

 
 
¶ Hope And Help Assembly (HAHA) – Addiction awareness/prevention on Saturday, 

September 9, at Jawbone, 9am ɀ dusk.  
¶ Children’s Festival and Truck Fest will be held on September 15th and 16th. 

 
Motion Alba ugh/ Thomas to adjourn at 8:45 pm to Executive Session for information only; 
motion passed.    
 
Council adjourned to Executive Session. 
 
Motion Rylands/Albaugh to return to regular session; motion passed.  
Council returned to regular session at 8:55pm 
 
Motion Albaugh/Thomas  for adjournment ; motion unanimously approved  
With no further business to be  conducted , meeting adjourned  at 8:55p.m.       
 
Mayor David McCauley     _________________________________________________________ 
 
 
City Recorder Susan Aloi  ___________________________________________________________ 


